United States Senate

WASHINGTON, DC 20510-3203

November 1, 2023

The Honorable Lina Khan Chair Federal Trade Commission 600 Pennsylvania Avenue, NW Washington, DC 20580

Dear Chair Khan:

We write regarding our concerns about two blockbuster oil-and-gas deals announced in October: ExxonMobil's (Exxon) proposed \$60 billion acquisition of Pioneer Natural Resources (Pioneer)¹ and Chevron's proposed \$53 billion acquisition of Hess Corporation (Hess)² – two of the largest oil-and-gas deals of the 21st century. By allowing Exxon and Chevron to further integrate their extensive operations into important oil-and-gas fields, these deals are likely to harm competition, risking increased consumer prices and reduced output throughout the United States. At the regional level, the deals threaten to harm small operators and suppress wages. The Federal Trade Commission (FTC) must carefully consider all of the possible anticompetitive harms that these acquisitions present. Should the FTC determine that these mergers would violate antitrust law, we urge you to oppose them.

This Industry Is Already Too Concentrated, and Americans Are Already Paying the Price.

In the 1990s, over 2,600 mergers occurred throughout all segments of the U.S. petroleum industry.³ Between 1990 and 2001, the number of major U.S. energy companies plunged by more than half, dropping from 19 to 9, due to merger activity.⁴ Most notably, Exxon merged with Mobil in 1999; Chevron merged with Texaco in 2001 (after Chevron had already acquired Gulf Oil and Texaco had already bought Getty Oil in the 1980s).⁵

Such consolidation enabled anticompetitive coordination in the industry, and the remaining firms were well aware that they were members of an oligopoly with a "small number of companies involved, all of whom share[d] a motivation to recoup costs and not undermine the market." For example, according to internal Mobil and BP documents, the majors understood that "[f]looding the market and depressing margins on the base volume" they marketed was unprofitable. Likewise, they knew that directing their individual supplies into, or away from, particular regions of the country enabled them to achieve "price uplift scenarios" and to "leverage up" prices. The Government Accountability Office found that five specific mergers from that time period – Marathon-Ashland, Shell-Texaco I (Equilon), BP-Amoco, MAP-UDS, and Exxon-Mobil – led to wholesale gasoline price increases ranging from 0.39 to 5.00 cents per gallon. Of those five, the price increase due to the Exxon-Mobil merger was the greatest.

After these huge mergers took place, the majors' upstream operations were skewed to the detriment of consumers. Studies at the time demonstrated that spending on drilling for new oil supplies by the merged giants fell significantly compared to the drilling budgets before their mergers. Strangely enough, the majors cut back on upstream production at a time when crude prices were sky high and exploration costs had fallen by more than half, "one of the biggest potential disconnects between supply and demand in the 150-year history of the oil business." These anticompetitive tactics resulted in a fragile supply for the nation where isolated mishaps at refineries or broken pipelines caused enormous price spikes for consumers (as took place in 2000, 2001, 2002, and 2005) – all of which financially benefited the oligopolists, providing them no incentive to stabilize national supply. 12

Consolidation in midstream operations hurt Americans consumers, as well. In 1993, the largest five oil refiners had a collective share of about one-third of the American market, and the largest ten controlled 55.6 percent. By 2005, due to the wave of mergers, the top five controlled 55 percent of the market, and the largest ten had 81.4 percent. This increase in concentration enabled the largest players to manipulate the industry by withholding supply in order to drive up prices, and since most of the firms were also vertically integrated, they benefited from higher prices at the retail level, as well. 4

Similar market dynamics exist today. The oil-and-gas industry is still dominated by a handful of corporate giants, led by the top-two players Exxon and Chevron. Any further consolidation could harm American consumers. This is especially true given the inelastic demand for gas products; those who drive to work rarely have substitutes for gas, so as prices rise, people do not purchase less gas. In April 2020, as the COVID-19 pandemic began, retail gasoline prices averaged \$1.84. Prices steadily rose for two years, hitting a historic height of \$4.93 in June 2022, and remain relatively high today at \$3.84. Meanwhile, Exxon and Chevron posted their own historic heights in 2022: \$56 billion in profits for Exxon and \$36.5 billion for Chevron. They were not alone; Big Oil corporations collectively earned an industry high of nearly \$200 billion last year. President Biden rightfully called for the FTC to investigate the oil industry for price gouging since such surges cannot be explained away by increased production costs from the pandemic or inflation, of especially in light of these firms astronomical profits.

The Deals Could Harm Competition and Lead to Even Higher Prices for Americans.

Exxon is the largest oil-and-gas corporation in the United States, operating up and down the supply chain and across the entire industry. Its acquisition target, Pioneer, is an upstream petroleum operator drilling in Texas's Permian Basin. Pioneer owns more drilling acreage than any other producer in the Permian where Exxon is also a top producer. A merged Exxon-Pioneer could produce a staggering 1.2 million barrels per day – more than twice the amount of the next competitor. Accordingly, this deal would enable the new Exxon to dominate the Permian – the most prolific oil-and-gas field in the world and America's most important.

Chevron is America's 2^{nd} largest oil-and-gas firm with integrated operations rivaling Exxon's. Hess is one of the largest producers in North Dakota's Bakken Shale, the deepwater Gulf of Mexico, and offshore Guyana.

Supporters of the deals have argued that the global market for oil and gas is so enormous that dominant firms in the relevant basins would not have enough supply to restrict capacity or raise prices in any meaningful way.²² Focusing only on the global market is improper. Even if these energy firms represent a small fraction of the global petroleum market, the question before the FTC is whether these proposed transactions may substantially lessen competition in any line of commerce.²³ Thus, the FTC must consider how Exxon's or Chevron's vertically integrated operations may harm American competition in any national or regional market. For example, Exxon owns extensive midstream operations in the Permian Basin, meaning Exxon controls storage, refining, and transportation for a significant amount of capacity in the region where it will acquire Pioneer's drilling operations. Exxon has an extensive pipeline system that transfers crude supply from the Permian to the Texas Gulf Coast. Recently, Exxon expanded its refinery operations on the Texas Gulf Coast by an additional capacity of 250,000 barrels per day²⁴ and announced plans to ramp up its exporting operations²⁵ on the Texas Gulf Coast, suggesting that Exxon-Pioneer intends to move significantly more oil and gas out of the United States than the two companies exported separately. Exxon's CEO Darren Woods put it more bluntly in 2020: "These projects are export machines, generating products that high-growth nations need to support larger populations with higher standards of living. Those overseas markets are the motivation behind our investments. The supply is here; the demand is there. We want to keep connecting those dots."²⁶ This export strategy – in the nation's most important oil-and-gas field, no less – could reduce the amount of their capacity ultimately available to American consumers and thereby increase prices throughout the energy supply chain, including at the gas pump. Furthermore, as we described above, the major energy firms already have a history of artificially reducing supply and increasing prices following rounds of consolidation.

If this "consolidation trend in the US"²⁷ continues accelerating, competing exploration-and-production companies will find it increasingly difficult to operate without Exxon's and Chevron's networks, which creates new abilities and incentives for Exxon and Chevron to engage in anticompetitive tactics. Exxon's and Chevron's operations downstream would enable them to redirect Pioneer's and Hess's crude supply to themselves, away from (and possibly to the detriment of) their midstream competitors. These new market dynamics could result in price hikes for midstream customers, and such added costs are often passed downstream to retail customers, including drivers at gas stations.

We also urge you to investigate how an Exxon-Pioneer merger might impact local operators in the Permian as well as oilfield employees such as geologists and engineers. Potential anticompetitive harms at any level of the supply chain and in any market merit consideration by the FTC.

The FTC Must Protect Americans from Big Oil.

These deals also demonstrate how corporate consolidation can frustrate self-governing democracy. At a time when Americans overwhelmingly support governmental efforts to clean up the environment and protect our nation from climate disasters, ²⁸ Exxon and Chevron are doubling down on fossil-fuel production. ²⁹ The proposed transactions would augment these corporations' outsized political power, further enabling them to spend millions on lobbyists to thwart climate legislation, litigation to slash environmental rules, and a coordinated campaign to

mislead consumers and discredit climate science – all to protect their billions in profits.³⁰ By taking actions to promote competition, the FTC would also prevent the fossil-fuel industry from further subverting our democratic processes.

Under President Biden, the FTC has been willing to stand up to Big Oil. Just last year, the FTC required an energy private-equity fund to divest its entire crude-oil business in Utah before allowing a similar transaction to close, expressing concerns that the deal would lead to higher prices for refiners and consumers at the pump.³¹

The fight against Big Oil is not new. When the Justice Department took on Standard Oil in the early twentieth century, the Supreme Court protected competition by breaking up Standard Oil into 43 different firms. 32 Eventually, the global industry reorganized into seven dominant global players, including five prominent American companies – three of which (Standard Oil of California, Gulf Oil, and Texaco) combined into today's Chevron, and two of which were Standard Oil of New Jersey (now known as Exxon) and Standard Oil of New York (now known as Mobil). In our view, the FTC should not have approved the ExxonMobil merger in 1999, which created the largest corporate successor of Standard Oil's original illegal monopoly, or the merger between Chevron and Texaco in 2001. Lax enforcement during that period resulted in market manipulation, unstable supply, and price hikes for Americans. We must avoid similar mistakes going forward. It is incumbent upon the FTC to closely review the Exxon-Pioneer and Chevron-Hess acquisitions and take appropriate action should such reviews uncover any possible anticompetitive effects enabled by the acquisitions.

If anything, the FTC should be investigating the past anticompetitive mergers of Big Oil conglomerates like ExxonMobil and Chevron to determine whether these energy giants should be broken up once again.

We appreciate your attention to these serious matters.

Sincerely,

Charles E. Schumer

United States Senator

United States Senator

Cligaluth Warren
Elizabeth Warren
United States Senator

Mazie K. Hirono United States Senator

Ron Wyden
United States Senator

Brian Schatz
United States Senator

Debbie Stabenow United States Senator

Tina Smith
United States Senator

Edward J. Markey
United States Senator

Angus S. King, Jr. United States Senator

John Fetterman United States Senator

Peter Welch

United States Senator

Sheldon Whitehouse United States Senator

Bernard Sanders United States Senator Tammy Baldwin
United States Senator

Ja**c**k Reed

United States Senator

Jeffrey A. Merkley
United States Senator

Cory A. Booker United States Senator

Margaret Wood Hassan
United States Senator

Richard Blumenthal United States Senator

Jeanne Shaheen United States Senator

eanne Shaheen

Tammy Duckworth
United States Senator

Jacky Rosen

United States Senator



- ¹ Wall Street Journal, "Exxon to Buy Pioneer in \$60 Billion Deal to Create Shale Giant," Collin Eaton and Benoit Morenne, October 11, 2023, https://www.wsj.com/business/energy-oil/exxon-buys-pioneer-in-60-billion-deal-to-create-shale-giant-207c168b.
- ² Wall Street Journal, "Chevron to buy Hess for \$53 Billion," Collin Eaton and Peter Stiff, October 23, 2023, https://www.wsj.com/business/energy-oil/chevron-to-buy-hess-for-53-billion-f1373362.
- ³ Government Accountability Office, "Mergers and Other Factors That Influence Gasoline Prices," May 23, 2007, https://consumerwatchdog.org/resources/GAOEnergyMarketsTestimony5-23-07.pdf.
- ⁴ James W. Brock, "Antitrust Policy and the Oligopoly Problem," 51 Antitrust Bull. 227 (2006), https://heinonline.org/HOL/Page?handle=hein.journals/ antibull51&div=22&g sent=1&casa token=&collection=journals.
- ⁵ James W. Brock, "Antitrust Policy and the Oligopoly Problem," 51 Antitrust Bull. 227 (2006), https://heinonline.org/HOL/Page?handle=hein.journals/ antibull51&div=22&g sent=1&casa token=&collection=journals.
- ⁶ Senate Permanent Subcommittee on Investigations, "Gas Prices: How Are They Really Set," Report of the Majority Staff, p. 435, May 2002, https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/CHRG-107shrg80298/pdf/CHRG-107shrg80298.pdf.
- ⁷ Senate Permanent Subcommittee on Investigations, "Gas Prices: How Are They Really Set," Report of the Majority Staff, p. 439, May 2002, https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/CHRG-107shrg80298.pdf.

 *An investigation of the Majority Staff, p. 439, May 2002, https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/CHRG-107shrg80298.pdf.
- ⁸ Associated Press, "Alaskan Crude Exports Hurt West Coast Consumers," January 7, 2001.
- ⁹ Government Accountability Office, "Effects of Mergers and Market Concentration in the U.S. Petroleum Industry," May 2004, https://www.gao.gov/assets/gao-04-96.pdf.
- ¹⁰ Business Week, "Those Exploding Gas Prices," March 2003.
- ¹¹ Wall Street Journal, "Awash in a Gusher of Cash, Oil Firms Are Reluctant Investors," August 26, 2004.
- ¹² James W. Brock, "Antitrust Policy and the Oligopoly Problem," 51 Antitrust Bull. 227 (2006), https://heinonline.org/HOL/Page?handle=hein.journals/ antibull51&div=22&g_sent=1&casa_token=&collection=journals.
- ¹³ Public Citizen, "Hot Profits and Global Warming: How Oil Companies Hurt Consumers and the Environment," Tyson Slocum, September 2006, https://www.citizen.org/wp-content/uploads/hotprofitsglobalwarming.pdf.
- ¹⁴ Public Citizen, "Hot Profits and Global Warming: How Oil Companies Hurt Consumers and the Environment," Tyson Slocum, September 2006, https://www.citizen.org/wp-content/uploads/hotprofitsglobalwarming.pdf.
- ¹⁵ U.S. Energy Information Administration, "U.S. Regular All Formulations Retail Gasoline Prices," https://www.eia.gov/dnav/pet/hist/LeafHandler.ashx?n=pet&s=emm_epmr_pte_nus_dpg&f=m.
- ¹⁶ Reuters, "White House blasts Exxon over historical \$56 bln annual profit," Trevor Hunnicutt and Steve Holland, February 2023, https://www.reuters.com/business/white-house-outraged-by-exxons-record-profits-2023-01-31/.
- ¹⁷ Reuters, "Chevron annual profit hits record but Q4 miss hits shares," Sabrina Valle, January 27, 2023, <a href="https://www.reuters.com/business/energy/chevron-annual-profit-doubles-record-365-bln-misses-estimates-2023-01-27/#:~:text=HOUSTON%2C%20Jan%2027%20(Reuters).asset%20writedowns%20and%20rising%20costs.
- ¹⁸ Reuters, "Exxon smashes Western oil majors' profits with \$56 billion in 2022," Sabrina Valle, January 31, 2023, https://www.reuters.com/business/energy/exxon-smashes-western-oil-majors-earnings-record-with-59-billion-profit-2023-01-31/.
- ¹⁹ Politico, "Biden asks FTC to investigate oil and gas companies," Lorraine Woellert, November 17, 2021, https://www.politico.com/news/2021/11/17/biden-ftc-investigate-oil-gas-companies-522804.
- ²⁰ New York Times, "Wonking Out: Rockets, Feathers and Prices at the Pump," Paul Krugman, July 8, 2022, https://www.nytimes.com/2022/07/08/opinion/inflation-oil-biden-monopoly.html.
- ²¹ Bloomberg, "Exxon's Blockbuster Pioneer Merger Needs Biden's Blessing First," Leah Nylen and Ari Natter, October 8, 2023, https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2023-10-07/exxon-s-blockbuster-pioneer-merger-needs-biden-s-blessing-first#xj4v7vzkg.
- ²² Bloomberg, "Exxon's \$64.5 Billion Shale Deal Doesn't Need Antitrust Scrutiny," Liam Denning, October 11, 2023, https://www.bloomberg.com/opinion/articles/2023-10-11/exxon-s-64-5-billion-shale-deal-doesn-t-need-antitrust-scrutiny#xj4y7vzkg.
- ²³ 15 U.S.C. 18.
- ²⁴ ExxonMobil, "ExxonMobil boosts fuel supply with \$2 billion Beaumont refinery expansion," March 16, 2023, https://corporate.exxonmobil.com/news/news-releases/2023/0316_exxonmobil-boosts-fuel-supply-with-2-billion-dollar-beaumont-refinery-expansion.
- ²⁵ ExxonMobil, "QatarEnergy and ExxonMobil to independently market Golden Pass LNG," October 27, 2022, https://corporate.exxonmobil.com/news/news-releases/2022/1027_qatarenergy-and-exxonmobil-to-independently-market-golden-pass-lng.
- ²⁶ ExxonMobil, "Expansion Initiative: Projects in Texas and Louisiana," 2020, https://corporate.exxonmobil.com/locations/united-states/growing-the-gulf.
- ²⁷ S&P Global, "Chevron buys Hess in \$53 billion Guyana, US shale expansion," Nick Coleman, October 23, 2023, https://www.spglobal.com/commodityinsights/en/market-insights/latest-news/oil/102323-chevron-buys-hess-in-53-billion-guyana-us-shale-expansion.
- ²⁸ Pew Research Center, "What the data says about Americans' views of climate change," Alec Tyson, Cary Funk, and Brian Kennedy, August 9, 2023, https://www.pewresearch.org/short-reads/2023/08/09/what-the-data-says-about-

 $\underline{americans-views-of-climate-change/\#:\sim:text=Nearly\%20eight\%2Din\%2Dten\%20Democrats,identical\%20to\%2010\%20years\%20ago.}$

- ²⁹ Axios, "Chevron buys Hess for \$60B as Big Oil deals reshape industry," Ben Geman, October 23, 2023, https://www.axios.com/2023/10/23/chevron-snags-hess-in-60b-deal-as-oil-dominoes-fall.
- ³⁰ New York Times, "Exxon Mobil's Pioneer Acquisition Is a Direct Threat to Democracy," Jeff Colgan, October 18, 2023, https://www.nytimes.com/2023/10/18/opinion/exxon-pioneer-climate-change.html.
- ³¹ Federal Trade Commission, "FTC Requires ENCAP to Sell Off EP Energy Corp.'s Entire Utah Oil Business amid Concerns that Deal would Increase Pain at the Pump," press release, March 25, 2022, https://www.ftc.gov/news-events/news/press-releases/2022/03/ftc-requires-encap-sell-ep-energy-corps-entire-utah-oil-business-amid-concerns-deal-would-increase.
- ³² Standard Oil Co. of New Jersey v. United States, 31 S. Ct. 502 (1911).